
          STATE OF WEST VIRGINIA, COUNTY OF UPSHUR, CITY OF BUCKHANNON, TO WIT: 
 

A regular meeting of the Buckhannon Waste Collection Board was held on Thursday, December 2, 
2021, at 7:30 a.m. in the Council Chambers of City Hall. The following individuals were in 
attendance (GTM – GoToMeeting):   
 
Robbie Skinner   Mayor       Absent 
Randy Sanders   City Recorder     Present 
Shelia Lewis-Sines                     Board Member                                 Present 
Scott Randall   Board Member                                 Present -by GTM 
Jay Hollen                                  City Engineer                                            Absent 
Jerry Arnold   Director of Public Works   Present 
Amberle Jenkins  Assistant Recorder/Director of Finance Present 
Tom O’Neill   City Attorney     Absent 
Barbara Hinkle   Office Manager     Present 
  
Guest-CJ Rylands 
 

To Participate in a Utility Board meeting virtually, 
please join the meeting from your computer, tablet or smartphone: 

https://global.gotomeeting.com/join/382929125  
You can also dial in using your phone: United States: +1 (669) 224-3412  Access Code: 382-929-125 

 
City of Buckhannon Waste Collection Board 

7:30AM at City Hall in Council Chambers 
Meeting Agenda for Thursday, December 2, 2021 

A.     Call to Order 
          A.1  Moment of Silence  
          A.2  Pledge to the Flag of the United States of America 
 
B.     Recognized Guests 
           B.1     
 
C. Financial Report-Amby Jenkins  
          C.1  November 2021 
                
D.     Department Report 
          D.1  Recycling Center Report 
          D.2  Transfer Station Report 
          D.3  Waste Collection Report 
 
E.     Correspondence and Information  
          E.1  Letters from Cummins Sales & Service- Updated Shipment Delay Dates & Reasons for the Delays 
                   RE: FEMA Region III Hazard Mitigation Project Emergency Power Generators    
          E.2  Letter from WVDEP RE: Received 2020 Annual Operational Report  & Acceptable 
 
F.     Consent Agenda 
          F.1  Approval of Minutes: 11/04/2021 

   
G.     Strategic Issues for Discussion and/or Vote 
          G.1  Financial Statement Period Ending 06/30/2021    
          G.2  Discussion/Possible Action PSC General Order 183.12 Rate Increase 
          
H.     Board Members Comments and Announcements    
 
I.      Adjournment 
 
Posted 11/24/2021 
 

A.  Call to Order:  The meeting was called to order by Recorder Sanders, followed by a moment of 
silence and pledge to the flag. 

B.  Recognized Guests: CJ Rylands. 

Recorder Sanders recognized Guest-CJ Rylands.  Mr. Rylands attended to speak on the fees for 
commercial garbage pickup.  He explained that his restaurant in Elkins has a dumpster that is 
picked up 3 times per week and he pays $450.00 per month.  The same service in Buckhannon is 
much higher. His recent bill from Buckhannon Utility Boards was $1600.00 (of which $937 is 
waste).  He asked the Board to keep this in mind while reviewing the future rate increase.  Also, 
customers in the city limits must pay 2% utility tax.  He would like to see commercial and 
residential service costs a little more equal. 



The group discussed the subject.  Mr. Arnold commented that weighing the dumpster contents 
would be much fairer, but that the trucks would need a certified scale attached which have not 
previously been approved by the PSC.  He has recently learned that the PSC may have authorized a 
scale that can be used on front loading trucks.  The city does not own a front-loading truck.  Drivers 
currently must estimate the number of bags in the dumpster which could cause a difference of up to 
5 bags per dumpster.  Mr. Arnold would like to eventually get to a point that commercial garbage 
pickup with dumpsters is charged by weight.  

C.  Financial Report-Amby Jenkins 

C.1 November 2021-  Mrs. Jenkins presented and explained the following information: 

 

 



 

 



 

 

 



 

 

 



 

 

Motion Sines/Randall to approve the financial report as submitted. 

 

D.  Department Report: 

Director of Public Works-Jerry Arnold presented and explained the following information: 



D.1  Recycling Center Report 
 
 

 
 
D.2  Transfer Station Report 

 



 

 

 
 
D.3  Waste Collection Report: 

Mr. Arnold also commented the tires on the garbage trucks seem to wear out quicker. 

He also reported that a new driver (Amos Tenney) was hired and is doing very well. 

E.  Correspondence and Information:  

E.1 (This items was mistakenly put on Waste agenda and removed by Board) 

E.2 Letter from WVDEP Re: Received 2020 Annual Operational Report and Acceptable: 



 

F. Consent agenda 

F.1 Approval of Minutes 11/04/21 

Motion Sines/Randall to approve the minutes of the meeting held 11/04/21.  Motion carried. 

G. Strategic Issues for discussion and/or vote: 

G.1  Financial Statement period ending 06/30/21 

 



 

 



 

 

G.2 Discussion/Possible Action PSC General Order 183-12 Rate Increase: 

Mrs. Jenkins explained the following orders: 

 



 

 



 

Mrs. Jenkins reported that the Waste Collection Board took advantage of this index based rate 
increase last year.  However, there are some other items that need to be addressed by ordinance. 
Mrs. Jenkins has submitted questions to the Public Service Commission about this order. The Waste 
Collection Board has been considering a rate increase that potentially could also include deposits, 
late fees, poly cart fees, shutoff fees, bin pull fees and rental fees, increase per bag disposal at the 
transfer station and expanding delivery of roll off dumpsters more than one mile out of city limits.    

Mr. Dingess can begin the rate study since the financial statements have been completed.  She wants 
to know if the Waste Collection Board chooses to use the index rate increase, can other fees be 
implemented by ordinance. Customers must be notified at least 30 days prior to the increase.  An 
increase of some type will need to be implemented.  Mrs. Hinkle has worked on a draft budget for 
next year that includes the new truck payment, the close top trailer payment and an inflation factor.  
Mrs. Jenkins recommends that Mr. Dingess continue with a rate study and in the mean time she will 
get some clarification from the PSC. This matter concerning rate increase will be continued to the 
next meeting. 

Board Members Comments and Announcements- None. 

There being no further business to be transacted, meeting adjourned at 8:24 am. 

 

Mayor Robert Skinner III                                                ______________________________________________ 
 
City Recorder Randall H. Sanders                              ______________________________________________ 

 


